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‘BUSINESS AS USUAL’
That’s the sign above the door at Donkey Lane, spiritual home of the highly-popular ENFIELD LEAGUE.  It’s now common knowledge that a founder of this competition and our host at the Queen Elizabeth stadium, MARTIN OLIVER, has stepped down from his position.  He’ll be a ‘tough act to follow’ as they say in show business.  But in that profession they also say that the ‘show must go on’.  And go on it will; for Enfield & Harringey members have pulled together after a special Walking Section meeting.  RON WALLWORK has stepped-up to be ‘the big cheese’ and he has been promised full support from members keen to keep the ball rolling.  So readers, please continue to give full support to the Enfield League’s new Management Team.  As for Martin, for whom the entire walking world should give their thanks, tributes to his efforts will be publicised in our next issue.

SOUTHEND-TO-ILFORD

No it’s not a new race, or even an old race.  But it was walked some years back by Leigh-on-Sea based Centurion OLLY BROWNE for charity.  He walked from Southend Pier-to-Ilford’s Cardinal Heenan Centre.  It was a great success and much money was raised for good causes.  This time ambition is even higher, for Olly’s walking for 10 Charities, and extended his finish.  The Cardinal Heenam Centre will be passed as Olly heads towards Valentines Park, so those who join him in his last stage will be able to walk around the park for a few times, so making his finish more of an occasion.  Our next issue will contain route details and approximate times so you can accompany Olly over sections, a list of the Charities and details fo where to send your money if you wish to donate..  Olly is doing the SWC 100 Miles in Battersea Park on July 28th/29th, so he’ll have time to get his breath back for the charity walk on Sunday September 30th.  In the meantime you can see Olly at meetings to gain details and also make pledges.  Last time was a great success…so let’s make it even bigger and better in 2007!
TROPHY PRESENTATION

The ESSEX LEAGUE team trophy (you know, that giant heavy one that nobody wants to take home) has been reallocated.  It was won by an Essex League team at the 1971 Airolo-to-Chiasso Relay and was then donated to the Essex League for use as a team trophy.  Over so many years it’s suffered badly through ‘fair wear and tear’, it’s near impossible to clean properly and has been damaged for many years.  It’s been presented to a worthy who will truly appreciate it – AMOS SEDDON.  Amos remains, to this day, a firm link from the original awarding of the trophy in that he continues to be an ESSEX resident and rarely misses an Essex League event.

[image: image2.wmf]With an alarming average age of Essex League participants, a chronic shortage of officials, few youngsters and newcomers supporting the fixtures and little hope of any improvement we must accept that the Essex League is in its dying days.  The 50K has ceased as a separate race, the 2007 20 Miles folded after just 1 solitary walker expressed support for holding the event (during a 2 months consultation period), the last time the 20K was held in Essex 5 men and 2 women walked (so its now part of wherever the Southern Area hold their 20K) and the County 3,000 metres saw a minimal turnout at the Essex Championship.  Once being part of the Essex League meant a boost in the entry list.  Not now, as events are struggling.  Some of the County’s strongest critics have themselves done the one single act that will hasten the demise of the Essex League – they’ve quit!.   Event organisers will have to decide what to do with trophies as the meltdown of UK walking continues.  The Essex League have made a wise decision in presenting their team trophy to an athlete who will both appreciate and treasure it – AMOS SEDDON.  
[image: image3.emf]


WALKER LEFT AT THE STARTING POST  
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For the first time in ages, nobody with Essex connections made the result sheet of a Welsh Championship event – though in JACK THOMAS we did have the Chief (and only) Judge.  We did have an Essex athlete on the start line in much respected RON DAVIES (Woodford Green) – but that’s as far as he got!  Ron sent off his entry form and had been putting in extra training for the annual Welsh Veterans 3,000 metres at Cardiff.  He duly turned-up and found that he wasn’t on the programme.  It appeared that his entry had gone astray in the post and he was denied a race.  Our Chief Judge stated that he could race as a guest without numbers/pins as he was there, and this was agreed with both marksman and Mr. Starter.  Just as the field were ready an officious woman marched up and demanded Ron be hauled off the track and denied his start.  This left just 4 on the line – the lowest for years, so 1 more would (and should) have been welcomed.  In 2006 CHRIS FLINT posted his entry off and had it returned – as it had arrived one post after the closing date!  There’s not much sign of a ‘welcome in the hillside’ here!  PHIL WILLIAMS won with former victor CHRIS FLINT second, the other 2 being Welsh locals.  Afterwards Penhow Striders, who didn’t have any racing this time, held their Annual Dinner at Jack’s house.

“ON YOUR BIKE”

‘Scoop’ aka former Southend 2nd claimer PAUL WARBUTON, is riding to Paris.  No….he won’t be in the saddle as part of the Tour de France, but he’s pedalling for charity.  Good Luck.. We hope he doesn’t ‘Do a Warburton’. 
OUT AND ABOUT

Much travelled international KEVIN MARSHALL completed the annual Clerical Medical Parish Walk around an 85 Miles loop of the Isle of Man, which visits every Parish church on that island – indeed competitors have to touch the gate of each church as they pass.  He clocked 18 hours 10 minutes and 6 seconds for 14th spot in the Men’s Race which was won by local favourite ROBBIE CALLISTER in 15.36.52.  There was a bumper field in both the Men’s and Women’s events.  On the same weekend at Horwich (Bolton) Essex Walker readers RON WALLWORK and FIONA BISHOP ventured north to race 5K.  Ron came 14th in the Men’s Race clocking 33.14, won by MARK WILLIAMS in 22.19.  21 started and 1 got dq’d.  Nice to see a good friend of Essex walking TONY MALLONE coming 4th in 27.19.    In the Women’s Race Fiona was 5th of 8 finishers in 31.38.  LISA KEHLER won in 23.14 coming 2nd overall if you combine both Men’s and Women’s fields.

RETURN OF ERIC

Dave Sharpe reports that strict judge (he once ran out of cards judging Ilford’s Summer Walk at Cricklefields) Eric Saxby (NZ) is due to be back on the scene from late July-to-early-September.  We welcome him back onto the scene as both official and noteworthy competitor.

NEW YEAR’S EVE INVITATION

If seeking to work up a thirst for your revelling, then try the Ely New Year’s Eve 10K. As in previous years numbers are limited with entries taken on a first-come-first-served basis.  So enter pronto on www.newyearseve10k.co.uk  Thanks to regular event supporter SUE CLEMENTS for this notification.  Sue says, “Let’s get even more walking this year”.
SUNDAY 17 JUNE – ESSEX LEAGUE 5 MILES SOUTH PARK
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9 started and finished

Teams:
1st Ilford 2nd SWC

1st Veteran (NOA) Dave Sharpe, 1st Centurion (NOA) Mick Barnbrook, 1st Lady Kim Howard, Stylist-of-the-Meet Stephen Crane

Not the worst Essex League turnout, but almost, this event showed why our League is heading towards a demise, and in general terms, UK race walking to boot.  It was the 4th year that Ilford’s summer race has been staged over 5 Miles.  In those 4 years the starters have been 10 (2004), 23 (2005) 19 (2006) and now 9.  Is it now worth getting somebody in to open up the Clubhouse for our start time?  Is it worth putting it on at all?  Who cares?  This is an event which regularly pulled-in 50/60 punters in the 70s/80s.  It was originally an Hour Race on the track, but went into being a road 10K as the track was crowded with too many turning-up!   Every year a few walkers pack it in or sadly pass-on, and they aren’t being replaced by the same number (or more) newcomers.  It’s the same with OFFICIALS.  The race was un-judged as none could be found.  So Ilford members rang around a number of experienced walkers and former judges to see if they could help out?  Some never even had the basic courtesy to return ‘phone messages and, by coincidence, all others had other firm commitments that morning.  The same for other officials.  The best offer we got as a timekeeper was somebody who said “he’d get there if he could”.  We waited…and waited!  Obviously he couldn’t!  So Hon. Ed. took hold of Dave Sharpe’s stopwatch seconds before start time and shared recording duties with DOREEN SPARROW.  Other regular helpers, former walkers ALEC TIFFIN and JIMMY ROOKE, marshalled   Jimmy preformed 2 other tasks for he helped with the drinks along with KEVIN RAMSEY.  Then – for the 1st time in his athletics career – Jimmy was asked to be the presentation dignitary.  In this capacity Jimmy was not overworked.  Trophy discipline went out of the window.  Only 1 trophy was returned – 1st Junior.  But in 2007 no junior faced the starter.  A whole list of trophies were not returned!  Missing were the Stan Hart Trophy, 1st Lady, Team Trophy, Stylist-of-the-Meet, 1st Veteran, 1st Centurion etc., etc.  DAVE SHARPE has worked very long and hard to secure all manner of trophies for many races; and you could see the disappointment on his face as trophy discipline completely broke down.  Some years ago BOB DOBSON wrote an article in EW about this very subject, stating that all trophies should be returned cleaned, engraved and ready for re-presentation.  His words have been repeated at regular intervals.  Probably a waste of EW’s space!

The race itself provided an excellent spectacle as former winner STEVE UTTLEY forced the pace with distance expert and Centurion CHRIS CATTANO in close contention.  STEPHEN CRANE was just a fraction off the pace.  The trio gave the rest of the field the slip, going well clear.  With 2 circuits remaining of the 5½ on offer, ‘dark horse’ Chris surged into a narrow lead which he held to the tape with Steve always challenging strongly.

MICK BARNBROOK had his best race of the year and is clearly finding his best form on the build-up to September’s Guernsey classic.  And for consistency what about RON WALLWORK who has raced all 4 times since the event was reduced from 10K to 5 Miles.  His times from 2004-to-2007 respectively were 54.17, 58.55, 54.40 and 54.43.  The slower time in 2005 was as a result of racing while also indisposed.  DAVE HOBAN again showed that he’ll travel anywhere to support a meeting while ALAN O’RAWE and KIM HOWARD both appeared despite carrying injuries.

To sum-up it was a ‘B’ race (altered following feedback from race walkers).  So its time to ask the stayaways again, “Tell us what you do want and we’ll do our best”.  But the day belonged to CHRIS CATTANO, whom we all profoundly congratulate on his first Essex League victory.
MICK THE RED
No Mick Barnbrook hasn’t changed his politics as this refers to one of the spectators at Ilford’s 5 Miles around South Park.  It was ‘Mick the Red’, who trained ANDY O’RAWE when he was a professional boxer in Frank Warren’s gym.  Now living in Chadwell Heath he came to give encouragement and was disappointed that he couldn’t see reinstated amateur athlete Andy going around the course – but so were we.  ‘The Red’ refers not to Mick’s politics, but to his hair.  Hair today…gone tomorrow!
SAD FAREWELL 
TO A FORMER CHAMPION WALKER

Mrs. Toni Meadows, widow of GEORGE MEADOWS who passed-on during June writes from her address at 25, Curthwaite Gardens, Oakwood, ENFIELD, Middlesex. EN2 7LW


I am writing to give you the very sad news that George Meadows passed away on 8 June 2007, after a long stay at a Care Home following a severe stroke in May 2004.  It’s been a difficult 3 years and although we all hoped he would recover, it’s still been an enormous shock.   George was a lovely man and wonderful husband.  I can’t believe he has gone.  I can only be grateful that he is no longer suffering but it’s hard for those left behind.


George treasured his athletics career first at Highgate Harriers and later at Enfield Harriers where he met many friends both on-and-off the track.  He thoroughly enjoyed his racing and was so dedicated with this training for so many years.


All the best to you.

Regards from Amy Meadows (Toni)
GEORGE MEADOWS R.I.P
In the colours of Essex Beagles George won the 1958 Essex 10 Miles Championship in 1 hours 17 minutes and 13 seconds, also leading his Club to a team title.  He was a member of the winning ESSEX County Team at the 1957 (at Coventry) and 1958 (Victoria Park, Hackney) Inter-Counties 10 Miles Championship.  The 1957 winning quartet was R. F. Goodall, G. L. Meadows, R.  E. Davies and C. Williams.  The scoring 4 in 1958 were G. L. Meadows, R. F. Goodall, R. E. Davies and J. Goodall.  Both occasions saw Essex as convincing victors.  In 1958 George was 4th in the race, beaten only by a trio of Olympians in Stan Vickers (victor in 73.44), Eric Hall and Norman Read.  Needless to say that year, with Stan and Eric giving them an old 1-2, Belgrave Harriers were comfortable team winners – with the help of Dave McMullen and E. A  Smith.   By profession he was a Fleet Street proof reader, an occupation which restricted Saturday appearances.  On behalf of our readers we express our condolence to Toni and all of George’s relations.    D.A.

A TRIBUTE FROM JACK THOMAS 
(Ex WOODFORD GREEN A.C.)
In the 60s and 70s Ken Easlea and I trained each Wednesday with George, from the North Circular to Enfield Town Centre-and-back.  They were great sessions and great fun.  George was Highgate and 2nd Claim Essex Beagles.  He was a regular in the Essex team for the R.W.A. 10 Miles for years.  He was one of our top walkers in the country, regularly in the top 10 in the big Opens, when 200 starters were the norm.  He was 2nd to Stan Vickers in the Met. Police Open in 1957, 2nd to Ken Matthews in the Belgrave Open in 1956 and won the Met Police Open in 1955.  He was one of the nicest men I have known.

A TRIBUTE TO GEORGE
Dear Dave,


I was very sorry to hear of the passing of George Meadows a former Highgate Harriers club mate. It must have been a relief at the end for George himself and his long suffering wife Toni.


My first recollections of George Meadows is in 1957 and 1958 watching him compete in the marvellous Highgate One Hour Walks at Parliament Hill Fields.  In 1957 he finished 5th to Ken Matthews covering 7 miles 1238 yards in the hour.  The following year George placed 6th, behind the epic dual between Vickers and Matthews when they both smashed the long standing British record of Alf Pope that had stood since 1932.  George improved his distance from the previous year to 7 miles 1316 yards in the hour.  PHEW! Those were the days.


When I joined Highgate in 1966, George by then was passed his best, but still a fine performer.  Correct me if I am wrong, but I think George worked in the Print and with his shift work found it difficult to fit in races.


As an aside, when working in Eastcheap in the 1970s, George’s father was the Caretaker of the building that I worked in.


REGARDS,  MIKE HINTON.
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WRITES PAUL NIHILL M.B.E.


Dear Dave,

It has been a great few weeks for me.  First to discover that my sister Wendy Ann has been found living ten miles from Glasgow.  We exchange letters/photo’s and speak on the telephone.  Hopefully we will meet up in Scotland early in July.

It appears my mum dumped both me and Wendy on a doorstep in Colchester late in 1941.  Probably because I had a known father she came back for me.  Wendy wasn’t so lucky.  I was placed in an orphanage likely in Chelmsford where I believe I stayed approx 18 months before being reunited with my mother.  Wendy was adopted and I didn’t discover I had a sister until 1996 whilst carrying out family research in London.

On to Leamington Spa for the European Cup for race walking. This was a wonderful weekend for our sport and for Ken Matthews and myself who were both treated as special.  We did not expect the silver plate presentation on Saturday evening or the wonderful build up by Dave Ainsworth who made me feel quite proud of myself.  I felt important that weekend.  It was sad that Great Britain had so few competitors taking part.  Andi Drake has a huge job on his hands getting us back to anything near the standard we once enjoyed.  The organisation was superb and without singling out anyone in particular; everyone who did something that weekend deserves praise.


Last Wednesday was the naming ceremony of The Paul Nihill MBE Hall at the Sir Philip  Game Centre in Croydon.  Present was Roy Hudd who had the Games Room named after him (I got the best deal by far).  It was a full house with mainly my supporters and family present.  It was a very proud day for me.

I would have liked to have made the Dublin trip; but that weekend is a busy one for me and dare I say it, cheaper.  Now I live on my pension I have to consider such things.


If David Bedford had been a little more accurate with his gun, none of this would have happened to me.

Best Wishes,    Paul.
WRITES BILL SUTHERLAND BEM

Hi Dave,


Here’s another!  Had a call from DAVE SHARPE (very bad time) re. judging at Ilford AC’s 5 Miles.  Unfortunately I am again engaged that weekend. In any case I am NO LONGER A JUDGE, being removed from the panel by the infamous KEITH READ on advice from P.M!  No not TONY BLAIR, but PETER MARLOW!  
Hope you have a good race. 


Cheers


Tartan Billy.
EMAILS OLLY FLYNN

Dear Dave,


UK Race Walking only has about another 10 years’ left unless we widen its appeal at the base and also get new and younger athletes like Ben Wears coming through our ranks.  It is also essential that we maintain our place at all major championships.  This will ensure growth at world level which is equally important to ensure our sports survival


The Moulton 5 is an ideal way to promote our sport at grass roots level as it encourages a whole community to participate, which both in participation and excellent organisation.  With a field of 75 over both events it is a beacon in our sport for others to consider a similar format and could encourage event more people to participate not just as competitors but ramblers like myself.

John Paddick must also be commended for his amazing efforts with Redcar, particularly when one considers how short the Club’s history is.

Oliver T

WRITES DAVE SHARPE
Dear Cur,

Recently at the LICC 3,000 METRES (Picketts Lock) we heard the announcer state that the next event (400 metres hurdles) was to be cancelled due to no competitors.  Well in our minority sport we had our biggest ever LICC field of 29 starters and 28 finishers, 1 dropping out with back trouble.  This record number was boosted by it also being an Enfield League event and also their Club Championship.  There were 3 new track records set: SIMEON CRANE in the U/11 Boys 1K, SUE REY and SCOTT DAVIS.  I hope there is to be a good turnout for the remaining LICC races as this is a good competition with other athletic events on the same programme, giving us an opportunity to show high level walking.  There was also 1 newcomer – SHINEZ CRANE (SWC Senior Lady) the wife of STEPHEN.  In her first ever track walk she came 2nd Lady.


Yours in Sport,


D.W. Sharpe (Dagenham Dave IAC)
EMAILS MIKE HINTON

Hi Dave,


Just back from Holiday last weekend, and have now been to the Hospital for results of my Scan.  Glad to report have got the all clear, the Hip-Flexor problem has cleared up, only taken 14 months!!  I have been training a bit, stop start over the last few months, so hopefully can build my Fitness up again.  I won’t set myself any target as yet but will let you know when I feel ready to turn out for the Club again.

With regard to comments in your July issue on the Leamington Walks.  I am in total agreement with the sentiments of Carl Lawton and Bill Sutherland, two exponents of fair and true Race Walking in their heyday.


I cannot believe the comments of Olly Flynn, another fine Walker in his day.  Quote (watching such feats of amazing athleticism which permeated through the whole meeting).  Nothing amazing about it Olly, its just something called Running.


Regards,    Mike Hinton.
EMAILS OLYMPIAN BRIAN ADAMS

Dave,


I think it was in your last newsletter that I read of the ‘Tom Sharlott Walks’ at Leicester.  These have not changed name… Pauline also thought they had… and are still the Jim Sharlott walks.

Walk with Jesus,  Brian.
EMAILS THE REVEREND LODGE

Dear Dave.


My Mayoral year finished in May, but I am still very busy with local government meetings etc.  It was great to catch up with you all at Leamington – if you have another meeting and/or dinner at Leamington please let me know and I will come if I can.


Best wishes for the future,


Roy (01789-204850)
WRITES AN ALL-TIME GREAT

Dear Dave,


Many thanks for the Essex Walker.  It keeps me in touch with what’s going on.  I missed the Leamington event due to illness, but Sky gave it good coverage, also the Parish Walk was covered well.  Some of the walking at Leamington left me spellbound but it always looks worse on T.V.  At the end of the day walking is only as good as the judging.  How does Peter Marlow face the Old Brigade when he meets them?   Nice to read that Tom Pollack is still around – a good friend of walking.  Have enclosed a book of stamps to help with your postage.  Please give my regards to Colin and any real walkers till going.


Best wishes


Ray Middleton.
BY GEORGE!

Midlands reader and Centurion GEORGE MITCHELL sends his regards to all, and tells us that he’s having problems with his eyes.  But he still manages to get through Essex Walker, which he enjoys reading.  Now in his 90s George was a tough competitor who always gave a good account of himself well into veteran status – often at the expense of rivals half his age!  When Hon. Ed became a Centurion in 1974 by completing the Leicester-to-Skegness walk, George was by the roadside helping one-and-all.  Actually he started out by attending DAVE MACE (a Midlands Area President in later years).  Dave retired during the event but did George have an early day and go home?  No! He was there for the entire 24 hours; spending his time encouraging the others.  Long may George remain one of our most enthusiastic readers!

ON BOARD
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Punter ALAN O’RAWE got more than the rest of us from the ‘Newmarket Bets Coup’.  Alan knows the business and he got early board prices! 

GOOD MARKETING

MOULTON 5 Mile Organisers presented all finishers with empty wallets – then arranged for them to go and get the horse tips that would enable them to fill their wallets to bulging point!  
HER NUMBER’S NOT UP
CHELSEA O’RAWE-HOBBS came 2nd in the Micky Brown Memorial 5K at Horsham, clocking 27.45, headed only by SOPHIE HALES.  But…officials noted that Chelsea was walking minus numbers.  Quite simply the task of fixing them to the vest had been forgotten about.  Officials allowed her to continue competing numberless.  Granddad and Road Manager ALAN O’RAWE held up his hand saying, “Numbers and pins is my job and I just forgot”.  In the 5K Men’s race PHIL BARNARD came 3rd in 25.17, headed by JIM BALL and NICK SILVESTER.  Full results in Record and on www.racewalkuk.com
GIFT
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An interested spectator at June’s Essex League 5 Miles was a septuagenarian with one leg and in a motorised wheelchair  It was BRIAN HOLDSTOCK who was Ilford AC Club President way back in 1969.  He’s spotted details of the race in a local newspaper and came along to his first athletics meeting for ages.  Brian possessed an expensive timekeeper’s stopwatch (old type i.e. pre-digital) which had not been used for many years. He’s donated it to Ilford’s Walking Section on proviso that it will be properly looked after.  Brian also came to grind his axe over the Walking Section’s loss of the expensive BRIAN HOLDSTOCK CUP which he had donated at considerable personal cost.  DAVE SHARPE  will be entrusted with Brian’s stopwatch, and there can be no finer custodian than he to comply with this proviso – as he diligently looks after mementos, medals, trophies and artefacts.   
REVIEWER’S COMMENTS
1979 Commonwealth Games 20 Miles Walking Champion OLLIE FLYNN attended Cricklefields Stadium on June 17th – the same date as our poorly supported Essex League 5 Miles Walk.  We were hoping he’d get there in time for our Clubhouse presentation, as we always like to see Olly.  Olly got there as we were leaving and met a few of us in the car park.  Olly was there for an Eastern Young Athletics Meeting (noon start).  Hon. Ed. stopped on for the afternoon meet – in the commentary box.  Olly popped-in and gave the announcer a few tips to improve the announcements.  Afterwards he wrote, “Well done as your voice carried much better.  Tom Jones may make you part of his backing group soon.  It’s not unusual you know”.
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END OF THE ROAD
A sad snippet from Moulton is that prominent village resident IAN GARMSTON has hung-up his racing shoes.  Said Ian, “After racing, a leg has considerably swollen-up, and I will now have to call it a day”.  Fortunately Ian is not vanishing for he remains a leading light behind the Moulton success story.  In the colours of Lancashire Walking Club Ian contested the 1992 Hungarton 100 Miles on a testing course near Leicester, clocking 23.16.24.  He trained for it with fellow Lancs WC member RON WALLWORK, who on the day clocked 22.26.07.  They claimed No’s 899 and 893 respectively.  We don’t want Ian to cease his walking and therefore hope his injury concerns will pass by.  However we’re pleased he’s still active in promoting the Moulton Open Race.  
GEOFF IS APPEALING
We’ve published a few appeals from former Essex Champion walker Geoff over the years, and following RON WALLWORK’s gesture of Christmas past (he donated his walkers Christmas Card money to Hart House) MICK BARNBROOK has offered to co-ordinate a wider appeal along the same lines for Christmas future.  Mick has proposed that walkers, who all send Christmas Cards to other walkers, do not do so – instead sending their card and postage money to Mick (who will forward it all to Geoff as a donation towards Hart House).  The home, for children with learning difficulties in The Gambia, is run by GEOFF & ROHEY HUNWICKS.  It is named after a former Essex Grade One Judge, the late ALBERT HART, who was employed in that field of work himself  Indeed the wise man once gave Geoff a job!  If you can’t wait until the Festive Season to donate money to this cause, Hart House needs money now – one priority is to buy a new generator.  If you wish to contribute full details are on www.harthouse.gm    Or you can send money direct to Geoff at P.O. Box 2713, SERREKUNDA, The Gambia, West Africa.

RING A BELL

A web site worth visiting is that of TONY BELL, once an Enfield League regular and ‘Mastermind’ contestant on more than one occasion.  Just Google it by tapping in ‘Tony Bell’s Web Page’ and you’ll be engrossed.  
ON THE RECORD

Long time supporter of race walking, fast walker and enthusiastic organiser/promoter of walking races DAVE LEVY (ex-RAF) seeks old copies of the Race Walking Record from 1962-68.  Why?  “Well somewhere between the UK and Singapore I lost them” explains Northamptonshire-based Dave.  If you can assist please get in contact via Record’s Editor TIM WATT.
REPORTS JOHN HALL

Dave,


I strolled the Tanners Marathon 30 Mile challenge event last Sunday for the 21st or 22nd time.  Chris Flint was there and other race walkers have done it in the past – Charlie Weston, Ian Statter and the great Don Thompson to name a few.  I then took the sleeper train to Scotland and proceeded to yomp around some marvellous mountains for 4 days.  Result?  In 7 days (starting with the 3K at Parliament Hill) I covered 100 miles on foot.  I know some people do that in 24 hours, but this wasn’t that sort of terrain – mud and lots of it on Tanners (it’s cross-country, uphill and down dale) then about 12,000 feet of ascent in Scotland with plenty of wet going and major river-fording.  Plus carrying a full pack (best part of 40 pounds) for about 11 miles along the way.  Last time I did a hundred in a week was over 25 years ago.
AN OFFER TO MEETING ORGANISERS

Dave,

Next time you put on a race, email me an entry form and I will pop it on the website.  By making entry forms more easily available, I hope to eventually encourage increased participation.  The email address is contact@racewalkuk.com

Regards,  John Constandinou.   
FROM PETER MARKHAM

RE: COMMONWEALTH GAMES
Dear All,


Please take note and let us all be of one mind in trying to reverse this decision.

From Bob Cruise

Hi all,


I have just received the following email from Max Binnington, High Performance Director, Athletics Australia, re race walking in the Commonwealth Games in 2010 and beyond.


Could you please encourage everyone you know who is linked in any way whatsoever to those who may vote or have influence over those who will vote to lobby those at the CG Federation and CG Associations level to resist this attack on race walking.


If race walking is removed from the Commonwealth Games the development of race walking in Commonwealth countries will almost cease to exist.  This is not in the best interests of the sport at any level.  Contact the CGF.


If this attack is successful at this level then what next?


You are free to forward this to any media contacts you may have.


Regards,


Bob Cruise


On behalf of the Australian Race Walking Community.

From Max Binnington

Dear Bob,


I have just been told that Perry Crosswhite has had confirmation that the CGF Executive Board will recommend to the General Assembly in November that the walks be removed from the Commonwealth Games program in Delhi and from future Games.  Australia had lobbied against this move but obviously without success.  We will take it to the IAAF meeting in Osaka but can I suggest that any connections you might have in the IAAF you might consider how best to lobby them.  Given that the CGF have been dealt with in their procedural manner without success it is time to look for whatever pressure we can bring to bear on them.  There is no doubt that they have failed to take a positive line of trying to build the events in Commonwealth Counties but have rather chosen to throw them out because of low numbers.  Will they do the same if they discover that men’s 1500m swimming has only had a limited number of countries participating over a given number of Games?  I think not.


Anyway I thought I should let you know as soon as I found out.  I believe Danny has contacted Jane and suggested she should use her contacts to start some lobbying.  I figured if you would like to circulate this to the Walks Commission and the walks community generally.  Any thoughts you have on how we tackle this outside of the regular channels will be appreciated.  Needs a team effort.


I look forward to hearing from you.


Max Binnington,


National Performance Manager.
FROM  ANN PERRY

It would be a very backward step in the development of the sport, I hope that all in the RWA and those even remotely connected will back up resistance to any such move.

……………………………………………………………………
IN DUBLIN’S FAIR CITY
June’s big meeting saw local big-name COLIN GRIFFIN triumph in the all-star 20k, clocking 1.25.40.  Essex star DAN KING was 2nd in 1.28.44 with Italian MIRKO DOLCI completing the frame in 1.29.50.  In high class company SCOTT DAVIS came 7th in 1.41.29.  Local favourite SEAN PENDER came 11th in 2.14.29.  In the all-comers 3K Loughton 2nd claimer ERIC HORWILL came 7th in 21 minutes exactly.
BILL SUTHERLAND’S BLUEPRINT

In our current state we must all do something to bring in newcomers.  There are lots of keep-fit and power walkers about and I suggest that we approach them and give our encouragement, saying things like, “You’re doing well”.  Many are Very good – so we should go out with slips of paper in our tracksuit pockets.  These slips would contain details of how to become involved in competitive race walking, and we should hand them out to keep-fit and power walkers.  We must do something!

TWO IDEAS THAT FLOPPED  
In the late 80s, Southern Area Press Officer DAVE AINSWORTH managed to get ½ hour of race walking on LBC Radio Station from 8.30pm-to-9pm on a Thursday evening.  ROGER MILLS was asked to face questions from their Sports Editor.  Roger gave the programme producer a scare as he was so late arriving at their then Hammersmith Studio that the show’s opening credits and music were being played as Roger was settling into the interviewee’s chair.  At the end it had been agreed that PETER CASSIDY’s telephone number would be given out for interested listeners to call and obtain details of how to get involved.  Peter sat by his phone awaiting callers.  He waited…and waited…until 1 solitary call was received.  An abusive man boomed out, “You’re all a load of *** poofs and fairies” and rang off.  Peter marked that one down as not worth following up.

For around 3 years we used to run off an extra 30 copies of ESSEX WALKER for the annual ESSEX POLICE 5 MILES, as it was then a meeting which attracted many novices (in 1997 so many attended that they ran out of numbers and pins).  The idea was for the top 20 men and top 10 women to be mailed a copy internally with their result sheet.  This, it was hoped, would enthuse them as to what was going on and what would be coming up.  This initiative was halted when an alert DAVE SHARPE spotted that somebody had just tipped the bundle into a wastepaper basket.  TWO IDEAS – TWO FLOPS . So let’s give Bill Sutherland’s idea a go!
……………………………………………………………………………
SIGN OF THE TIMES
Walkers puffing and groaning their way along the Chigwell Row course, which is no billiard table, have passed a large pub for years.  Old timers remember it as the Beehive and experienced walkers remember it as The Camelot (or the ‘Come a Lot’ if you go twice).  It’s changed hands, been re-branded, gone upmarket (it wants more customers from Chigwell rather than from Hainault) and had upped its prices considerably to be more exclusive.  It’s now Miller & Carter’s Steakhouse.  So it’s a new landmark for you to speed past!  Some years ago a sports promoter tried to establish a ‘flapping track’ in the field behind this pub – but then doughty local Councillor KEN EASLEA defeated that plan.  Thousands turning up for dog racing would have made Saturday afternoon racing a non-starter!  Thanks to Ken the traps never opened on the intended Saturday afternoons!

SPLASH DASH
On their way back into Moulton Village and racing flat out, STEVE ALLEN & STEPHEN CRANE were so engrossed in a duel that they kept to the left side of the road on approaching the ford.  They were heading for the stream when LAURENCE DORDOY, just behind, shouted a warning.  The duo took heed and realigned their course over the adjacent bridge!

IN-AND-OUT
Sad to report that respected former International KEN EASLEA has been in-and-out of hospital as an inpatient on 3 separate occasions within 6 weeks.  He’s now out of the wards, so we hope it stays that way.   All readers wish Ken well

FIXTURES

Sat Aug 4


Enfield League 5 Miles








Donkey Lane


2.30 pm

Sun 5 Aug


SEAA T&F Champs









Bedford



noon

Sat Aug 11


LICC 3,000 metres + YAG 1K






New River Stadium

1 pm

Sun Aug 12


LPR Open 9K Yacht Handicap






Blackheath Park

11.30 am

Sun 12 Aug


Inter-Counties 3,000 metres 






Mountbatten  Centre
11.45 am

Tue Aug 14


Vets 5 Miles










Battersea Park


7 pm

Wed Aug 15

WWW 3,000 metres + YAG 1K






Ashtons Track


6.40 pm

Sat Aug 18


SRWA/Essex League One Hour + YAG




Dartford
 Track

12.15pm

Sun Aug 19


Saltburn Sandblaster








Saltburn



noon

Sat Aug 25


Enfield League 20K/10K/5K (all in one)



Donkey Lane


noon

Sat Sep 1


Jim Sharlott 10K + YAG







Leicester

Sun Sep 2


Church-to-Church 19½ Miles






St. Peter Port


9 am

Sun 9 Sept


RWA 10K + support card







Earls Colne

Sun 9 Sept


LPR Open 9K Yacht Handicap






Blackheath Park

11.30 am

Wed 12 Sept

WWW/Esx Lg/Geo Woods Trophy 3000m + YAG

Ashtons Track


6.30 pm
Sat 15 Sept 

Enfield League 5 Miles








Donkey Lane


2.30 pm

Sat 22 Sept

Essex AAA/Essex League 10,000 metres



Colchester



noon
Sat 29 Sept 

Post Office-in-Uniform Race






Mount Pleasant


2 pm
“A HANDBAG”

So boomed the domineering character Lady Bracknell in ‘The Importance of Being Earnest’.  Well Hon. Ed. made his debut at Willesden Track in June, in the City Charities Meeting – this (along with the LBH Championship a week earlier) having been moved from Hendon Police Track at short notice when the Police turned their track into a car park.  Tom Pollack reminded us that the City Charities Meeting is a long established one, which used to draw good crowds. It once had results published in The Financial Times – as they’d donated a magnificent shield (which was on display at this year’s meeting).  It’s a 4-way representative Match between London Business Houses Association, Civil Service, London University and Metropolitan Police.  Nowadays it’s 1-to-score per event, as some teams have difficulty in raising a good number.  The Metropolitan Police failed to send a walker to contest the 3,000 Metres Walk, but MICK BARNBROOK who had entered as a guest, changed his allegiance from Sarnia to Met. Police representing them for the first time in years as he confidently strode into 4th position (3rd in the meeting as fast-starting early leader PETER HANNEL, who came 3rd, was appearing in guest capacity).  STEVE UTTLEY (CS) won it, despite having nil warm-up.  He changed as the Starter held the field (the red-jacketed Starter was Barbara Dunsford Jnr) who prevented further delay by permitting him to commence without numbers.  STEVE ALLEN (LBH) came 2nd, before shooting off to meet some old Post Office colleagues for a pint-or-two.  With guests, the field numbered 8.  Please remember folks that this City Charities and the LBH meetings entertain guests – and we thank LAURIE KELLY for trying so hard to keep these walking races in such a meeting.

Willesden Track is a gem.  It’s within walking distance of 4 railway stations (underground and over ground) and a number of frequent bus routes pass nearby, plus it’s got a good car park.  For those who haven’t been there, Willesden Track opened in June 1952 and was closed in 2004 for major and total rebuilding before a 2006 reopening.  All thought it was marvellous, with a great surface (7 lane track with 8 lane home straight), plus excellent and modern ablutions with good security (free lockers + keys on wrist straps for you to wear while racing).  No taking your bag out onto the track and keeping an eye on it, or handing keys to bystanders and hoping they don’t go home, having forgotten they’ve got your keys!   It’s really worth visiting this stadium, especially if you’ve been in athletics for years and wish to add another venue to those where you’ve appeared at.  So please support Laurie if he puts on 2008 races there – it really is worth the visit!

A handbag?  On Hon. Ed’s 10 minutes walk back to Kensal Rise Station (3 trains per hour off-peak back to Stratford for Essex entrants) he spotted 2 nice new handbags lying on a pavement, clearly been dumped after a bag snatch/mugging as they’d both been emptied.  Hon. Ed handed them into the Police, so at least their owners will get their handbags back, if nothing else.  Willesden indeed has a reputation.
CHAMPION DISPLAY

Well done to Loughton’s CATH DUHIG for beating the field at the National Masters 20K in Sutton Park, Sutton Coldfield on June 30th.  Cath clocked 2.11.35 and was over 2 minutes clear of her nearest rival.
DARTFORD/ESSEX LEAGUE TIMETABLE 
– 18 AUG

12.15 pm ‘B’ race (for the old, slow and deadlegs), 1.25 pm – Under 15s 20 mins, 1.50pm – Under 17s 30 mins,  2.30 pm – Under 13s 15 mins and 2.55 pm ‘A’ race (for the fast and good).  Note - ‘A’ and ‘B’ races are for the full hour.

DOUBLE ESSEX TRIUMPH AT BLACKPOOL

Lancashire Walking Club’s centenary season continued with the Blackpool 50 Miles, starting and finishing on the track, but mainly using the roads of Stanley Park.  Seldom seen ESSEX resident, Chafford Hundred based MARTIN FISHER, won after getting the better of vastly experienced JOHN PADDICK, inside the last mile-and-a-quarter.  GRAHAM JACKSON (son of International DENNIS) got ahead of CHRIS FLINT on the final 2 circuits of the track to complete the frame by a narrow margin.  LOUGHTON AC member CATH DUHIG won the Ladies race, making it a ‘red letter day’ for Essex walking.  ED SHILLABEER gave a good account of himself over 50K.  Full results in Record and on www.racewalkuk.com
WALKING PUT IN ITS PLACE

July 15th saw 10,000 5K run finishers in the ‘Race for Live’ around Blackheath Common.  In one corner of the common we saw 10 finishers in the 9K Yacht Handicap Walk.  This is worrying as the Series is going downhill, and several regular supporters don’t seem to be showing up.  It’s embarrassing to walk, in one’s and-two’s – through crowds of returning runners with their finishers medals dangling around their necks.

CONGRATULATIONS

DAVE SHARPE’s been in touch to announce Essex selections for an Inter-Countries 3,000 metres at Portsmouth on August 12th.  He’ll race along with PHIL BARNARD & STEPHEN CRANE.  Efforts to get somebody to go ‘on the record’ with Ladies selections have not been successful – but whoever races, we wish then all well!

WRITES BILL SUTHERLAND BEM

HI Dave,

So many people are walking, so why so few race walkers?  The potential is unlimited!  Perhaps too many old-uns are running our great sport?

Bill


p.s. Hope Ilford 5 Miles went well.
Enfield & Haringey Athletic Club
Most people will be aware of Martin Oliver’s resignation as Hon.Secretary of the Walking Section of Enfield & Haringey AC. At an extra ordinary meeting held at the Lea Valley Stadium on 7th July, I was confirmed as the Section’s new Hon. Secretary.

At the meeting, tribute was paid to the huge contribution Martin made in breathing new life into an Enfield Walking Section, which a decade ago was at a very low ebb and his major legacy, the Enfield League, which has had such a massive impact on race walking in the London area.  There was unanimous praise for him and a sincere hope that he would continue training and that in the not too distant future there would be the opportunity to welcome him at an event as a competitor.

The League will continue! Vice Captain Jon May has been appointed Hon. Handicapper and is also assisting me by keeping the league tables. However, there are some changes and reproduced here is the minute from the meeting appertaining to them.


The Enfield Walking League 


After lengthy discussion about the league and its future the following decisions were made:

1. That the 2007 series would be extended by one race, so that future leagues could be contested over a calendar year.  Presentations would be made at the first event of a new series. In regard to the 10 mile fixture on 15th September, whilst acknowledging that there should be a 10 mile race in the series, September was considered the wrong time to stage it, particularly so close to the BMFA 20k and other national distance events taking place around that period. Therefore the September race will be over 5 miles

2. That the League continue to comprise twelve races with the best nine performances to count, but that the December event be staged (if agreeable) with the Essex League Christmas race.  The walkers of Ilford AC who put on this event are staunch supporters of our series and as well as lightening up a heavy December fixture list, it would be a pleasant way to round off the season. 

3. That with the exception of the Pat Furey Races, the Moulton Five and the Open Seven, scratch and team prizes would not be awarded for league fixtures.  

4. Handicap prizes in the form of vouchers would be awarded, but presented at the following fixture. The reasoning behind this decision was that the scratch race winners and team representatives are acknowledged by the League awards at the end of the season. In addition, they tend to be from a small group of people, whereas a handicap not only distributes the awards more widely, it encourages and recognises improvement. There was an awareness that the odd (in more than one sense) person tries to work the handicap to their advantage, but the strong belief of the meeting, was that the vast majority of walkers actually turned up for the sport, the socialising and the satisfaction of completing a physical challenge. 

Two current league performances would be required to qualify an athlete for inclusion in the handicap.

This decision did not preclude the giving of other awards as deemed appropriate, ie. Novice, outstanding performance, children’s races, etc. 

I look forward to welcoming all the regulars and perhaps some new faces to the Queen Elizabeth Stadium at Enfield for our next race on Saturday 4th August, which is over five miles. Youngsters or newcomers, who would prefer a shorter distance will, as usual be catered for.

Yours Sincerely,

Ron Wallwork
WRITES DAVE SHARPE

Dear Birdseye,


In an article AMOS SEDDON stated that he started as a discus thrower.  There are other walkers who did other things.  VIC COLLINS (Woodford Green) was a basket ball player in the 68 and 72 Games.  JOHN PERKINS is a multi-events man,  JULIE ROBERY was a 1,500 metres runner, SHAUN LIGHTMAN an ice skater, ADRIAN JAMES a ballroom dancer, DEREK CROSS a cyclist, JOHN LAYTON a motor dispatch rider, PETER SELBY a cross country runner, MYSELF a shot putter, ALAN O’RAWE a boxer, MICK GRAHAM a long distance runner, CATH DUHIG a ½ Marathon runner, PETER CASSIDY and DAVE HAY were cross country runners, MATT DAVITT a Highland Games bagpiper, BILL SUTHERLAND a rugby player, CHRIS MARCHANT basket ball player, and PAUL NIHILL a boxer.  There must be others and it would be interesting to find out why they started in walking and if they still keep in touch with their old events.

Yours in Sport,  Dagenham Dave.

Adds Hon. Ed.
A previous Essex Walker issue featured Dave’s shot putt debut in a Post Office sports meeting.  Then a ‘postie’, he ‘lost it’ in the circle and propelled his implement towards a photographer, so grazing his eyebrows.  For his next throw, all had disappeared bar the officials!  So Dave has ‘lifted the lid’ on walkers other activities.  Of course there are plenty more, including Enfield’s Centurion KEN CARDOZO (who completed the 1995 Battersea Park 100 Miles with DAVE NEAGLE as his attendant).  The now-emigrated KEN was once World Scrabble Champion.
GEORGE WOODS TROPHY
This goes to the first Essex-resident Centurion in a pre-announced event.  The current holder is OLLY BROWNE.  This year’s designated event is to be WWW/Essex League 5,000 metres at Ashtons Track on Wednesday 12th September at 6.30 pm (note slightly earlier time).

MAN OF CREDIT
Those watching the BBC2 programme ‘Ian Hislop’s Scouting For Boys’ will have noted a familiar name among the end-credits.  ‘The Scribe’ himself – former Loughton AC 2nd claimer CHRIS FOSTER worked on the programme.

LORD COE’S QUOTE FROM TV

“In sport if you don’t get the corporate governance right, people just disappear from it”.

ANOTHER TITLE

STEVE ALLEN won the London Business House 3,000 metres walking title at Willesden in June, clocking 16.05.  In fact he was 2nd as in-form guest walker PHIL WILLIAMS broke the tape in 15.13.6

LET’S BE FRANK
Frank Drake (ex-Southend AC) – 6 times’ London-to-Brighton finisher and former team gold medallist in the Essex 50K (Dobson, Banyard, Drake was the team) now resides at 31 Orchard Way, Bradwell Ash, Bury St. Edmunds.  Suffolk.  IP31 3JL. 01359 – 258919.  He’s now aged an active 75 and, with his wife, gets out all over East Anglia.  Sadly he never got to hear about Southend’s Centenary and sends his regards to all who remember him.

AT LEEDS

In a small field, DOMINIC KING came a comfortable 3rd in the 20K clocking 1.35.32  Brother DANIEL fell by the wayside after 3 cards were lifted-up in his direction.

1984 A.D.

There were big changes in the Race Walking ASSOCIATION’S ADMINISTRATIVE STRUCTURE.  International JOHN EDDERSHAW won a contested election for possession of the coveted President’s chain.  Olympian PETER MARLOW stepped down after 11 years as Honorary Secretary – to be replaced by the ubiquitous REG WELLS.  Reg had been Honorary Treasurer and the task of looking after our ledgers was taken on by ex-Southend AC man BILL WRIGHT, who had experience as a Midlands Area Treasurer.

In the South, cantankerous LEN MITCHELL retired (for a 2nd time) from the post of Southern Area Secretary.  PAULINE WILSON filled the vacancy, so bringing about a unique situation, in that for the first time ever all 3 Areas had lady Secretaries. LILLIAN BURNS steered the Northern Area and GILL WISH the Midlands.  The RWA announced that, mainly thanks to their 200 Club, Race Walking Record’s annual subscription would remain unaltered for the next 12 months.  Incidentally these were £3.50 (UK) and £4 (overseas).  The RWA had much to announce – including the selection of BOB DOBSON and MIKE HOLMES for the Lugano 100 Kilometres, despite neither contesting the 1984 UK National 100kms.  The selectors justified their choice by pointing out that both had shown their mettle at other distance events.  Mike had won the 52½ Miles Manchester-to-Blackpool in 8.02.12 while Bob had placed 2nd in the arguably tougher 38 Miles Hastings-to-Brighton clocking 5.36.36.  The victor was ADRIAN JAMES in 5.28.30.  Even in 1984 getting in ‘new blood’ was a concern.   The next 5 home were Messrs, D.DUGAST (France), A. SEDDON, N. SIMMONS, J. WARHURST and S. LIGHTMAN.  The Record report stated that the top 7 had been around for a combined total of about 150 seasons.  So even then, UK race walking had warning signals!

The evening 3,000 metres walks at Ashtons were doing great business.  July’s saw 41 finishers, who included 8th placed BOB DOBSON in 14.02.  He’d come all the way from Wales.  Why?  Because this one was designated as an ESSEX LEAGUE race…and Bob wanted that title!  Bob was to get it!  It was a hometown win as PAUL DYBLE broke the tape in 13.17.  AMOS SEDDON and DENIS SHEPPARD completed the frame in 13.22 and 13.26 respectively. Others to beat 14 minutes were STEVE UTTLEY, DON COX, M. ROBERTS (Waltham Forest Schools) and JULIAN ROBINSON.  This was no ‘flash-in-the-pan’ for June’s 3,000 metres race at Ashtons (not an Essex League race) had pulled in 39.  The leading 2 both went sub-13 minutes: ROGER MILLS in 12.25 and KEN CARTER (then of the now defunct Anglia Striders) in 12.51.  The leading 2 ladies were V. MILLS (Anglia) in 17.24 and ANN SAYER in 18.13.  Nowadays the races have been branded as the WWW (Woodford Wednesday Walks) after LOUGHTON AC stepped-in to save them when it looked as though they would fold.  Sadly in 2007 it’s regarded as a good turnout if double-figures can be mustered.  Track racing was pulling-in the punters and the famous ‘HOUR WALKS’ were now established at Ashtons – but not in September 1984 as that track was closed for surface repairs (yet again!).  So it moved back onto cinders at nearby Cricklefields Stadium.  3 Sections were contested with an Essex 1-2 in the ‘A’ race, courtesy of AMOS SEDDON (12.863 metres) and KEN CARTER (12,680).  DENIS SHEPARD (12,212) was 4th.  ANGLIA won the team event.  Also in September 76 finished in a series of races on READING TRACK, including a number of youth walkers from Waltham Forest Schools and Woodford Green AC.

At the other end of the scale LEICESTER promoted a 100 Miles in July which saw CHRIS BENT in 4th spot clocking 18.31.01.  Home favourite BRIAN ADAMS won it in 17.39.28.  Nowadays something between 19 and 20 hours is usually what secures victory.  In the distance world, CHRIS MADDOCKS clocked 4.05.48 at Alexandria Stadium Track in September, taking possession of several new records along the way – 3 of which had been BOB DOBSONS – as he completed 50K.  ROGER MILLS (44.06) and KEN CARTER (44.47) headed the Ilford Summer 10K around South Park, with PAUL BLAGG 3rd in 45.12.  The leading 3 ladies were V. MILLS, MARY WORTH and ANN SAYER clocking 58.29, 59.06 and 60.02 respectively.  Ilford won team honours but only because Anglia Striders had DENIS SHEPPARD dq’d early doors.   52 finished including M. GREEN of the USA in 19th spot clocking 51.58, just ahead of Anglia’s RON WALLWORK (52.12).  Mr. Green stated how amazed he was to find himself in a field of 52 in a comparatively unimportant race (his description, not ours).

BRIAN ADAMS successfully defended his 100K National title, and much interest was shown in the EUROPEAN VETERANS TRACK & FIELD CHAMPIONSHIPS in Brighton, where ALAN BUCHANAN was to the fore on the Organising Committee.  This event, unlike Leamington 2007, drew a right good CROWD!  Too many well-known UK names appeared for mention, but we can single out a few.  AMOS SEDDON was a most convincing victor in the Over 40s 20K recording 94.13, over 4 minutes ahead of the peloton.  Another Essex victor was CHARLIE MEGNIN who was the top Over 65 man in 123.02 – again going well clear.  ED SHILLABEER, now Essex connected in 2nd claim capacity, was top man in the Over 45s with 98.38 on the stopwatch – also well ahead of his age group rivals.  Also racing at the meeting, over 5,000 metres was the late GEORGE MEADOWS, who came 10th in the Over 50s category with 26.32.1   AMOS was 2nd Over 40 at this distance, clocking 22.19 and headed only by Italian A. ZAMBALDO (22.12.8)  The 1984 Record contained a letter from North Yorkshire resident JACK CLIFTON.  In keeping with his reputation he signed off with, “Tell them all that Jack the Lifter sends his best wishes”.  Another letter from MICHAEL LEWIS of Trowbridge moaned about fixture clashing – what changes?
EMAILS ED SHILLABEER

Hi all,


Racing as a London Vidarian, my first walking club and unless it folds before I do (!) also my last, I tramped around Blackpool’s picturesque Stanley Park on Saturday with clubmate Chris Flint and others.  They were the real men who were going 50 miles but I had set my stall out to do a mere 50k.  Being a ‘B’ race this will presumably not be ratified but by focussing on my chosen distance I shaved 1.17 off Len Creo’s M65 British and World best with 5.31.38, hopefully still as a second claim Ilford AC walker.  Thanks go to Lancs Walking Club on their Centenary and especially to Denis Jackson who so kindly took on the job of feeding me!


Roll on Riccionel


Walk Tall,


Edbanger
ALL ABOARD

PERKINS TOURS are running their annual October trip to LUGANO – and already 17 punters have signed-on!

THE FINAL COUNTDOWN

The 2007 London Inter Club Challenge Series of meetings comes to an end on Saturday 11th August at 1 pm.  It’s the usual format with a 3,000 metres + a Younger Aged Groups 1,000 metres being staged.  Sadly for walking’s future (or lack of one) the latter category often has no takers!  The main race saw a 30+ turnout at the new Picketts Lock track (boosted by Enfield League status)… but sadly single figures at Copthall Stadium and Parliament Hill Fields.  The New River Stadium venue is in White Hart Lane.  Nearest underground station is Wood Green on the Piccadilly Line.  Car parks are now ‘pay and display’.
WRITES BILL SUTHERLAND

Hi Dave,


Just returned from a great week in the Isle of Wight.  I visited WALLY PARSONS (83) and his lovely wife PAT (84) in Seaview.  He’s an ex-London Vidarian and Chief Inspector in the Metropolitan Police.  He’s been General Secretary of the IOW Retired Police Officers Association for 14 years and has just been made a Life Member.  I had 4 good training spins from Shanklin-to-Sandown at 6.30 am!  There’s still life in the old dog!  On the last one I saw DIANE BRADLEY from Tonbridge who was on holiday with her school.  I had a nice chat.  I hope to do the 9kms walk at Blackheath soon.  Sorry I couldn’t make Parliament Hill as I got caught up by after-bomb traffic on that Saturday.  Roll on the Rugby World Cup.

Yours in Sport,  Bill

